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PLANNING COMMITTEE MEETING
Wednesday, September 24, 2008
8:30 a.m.

Merrimack Valley Workforce Investment Board

Lawrence, MA  01840

Members Present:
Peter Matthews, Chair
Karen Sawyer, Michael Sweeney, Mike Lynch, Charles LoPiano
Members Absent:

Pedro Arce, Shirley Callan, Sal Lupoli
Staff Present:
Fred Carberry, Betty Kirk, Augustine Ambe
Guests Present:
Arthur Chilingirian, Amy Weatherbee

1.
Approval of Minutes of 7/8/08
Peter Matthews called the meeting to order at 8:35 a.m. and called for a motion to approve the minutes of the 7/8/08 meeting.
Motion by Karen Sawyer seconded by Chick LoPiano to approve the minutes of the July 8, 2008 meeting as submitted.  Motion passed.
2.
4th Quarter Career Center Performance
Betty Kirk presented the 4th Quarter Career Center Performance report for FY’08.  She noted that the total job seekers were 15,117, 108% of plan.  UI claimants were 7,686, 140% of plan and total employers served were 1,151, 105% of plan.  Betty also referred to a page with a breakdown of the 15,117 participant characteristics.  Total males were 7,643 and 7,474 females.  The characteristics were broken down by age, race and education as well.  She talked about residency and noted that 9% of customers are from New Hampshire.

Under WIA Title I Adult Programming, the total participants were 96% of plan and total exiters were 95% of plan with 91% of plan entering employment at 99% of the Entered Employment Rate.  She talked about the participant characteristics and the fact that 67% tested as Basic Skills Deficient which is high.

In the WIA Title I Dislocated Worker Program, total customers enrolled were 339, 126% of plan and the Entered Employment Rate was 101% of plan.  She noted that the majority are in the 40-54 age range with 18% aged 55+ and 39% were Basic Skills Deficient which is unusual for that age group.
WIA Title I Youth Program total customers were 277, 93% of plan with total exiters at 68% of plan.  Arthur Chilingirian explained that often the number of exiters doesn’t hit the fiscal year as programming is not on a fiscal year cycle.  Amy Weatherbee explained that we need more time as some programming exits don’t occur during a fiscal year and they don’t have a 6/30 cycle.  She has set reporting up with detail on Youth Program goals for the Youth Council so that they can see enrollment is happening.  She noted that one program; ISY Electronics Manufacturing was deobligated because it wasn’t filled.  Fred Carberry asked about what is being done to reach participants who don’t complete their GED testing once they get a job.  Chili said that the Career Center continues to call them as they can continue to test for their GED for one quarter after the program.  Amy said that the plan number is a projection and we don’t know the needs of the incoming population until we are well into the program.  Chili also said that, in addition to calling, we also have the vendor work with them.

Betty observed that this is a very hard population to serve.  Mike Sweeney asked for a breakdown of the cities the participants come from.  Chili said that he would prepare the breakdown of WIA and Under 21 youth customers.

The Smith & Nephew Grant ended 6/30/08 and we were at 105% of plan.  Betty said that approximately 29 people were transferred to Dislocated Worker.  These participants are either still in training or active job search.
Betty then said that she provided information on the Lucent/Alcatel NEG grant which just began in July and enrollment is already at 77% of plan as of 8/31/08.

Fred then asked about Haverhill Paperboard and Chili said that they are working together with Rapid Response to set aside a bridge for this population putting in the plan for 75 people.  He said that they may modify the Lucent grant as they are both under trade and have Fran LaCerte oversee them.

Fred also said that he had contacted Al Getler at the Eagle Tribune, who has contracted with a private placement agency, and let him know that the Career Center can be used in conjunction with the private contractor.
Amy said that looking at the numbers for July and August we are at 50% of dislocated workers.  Chili said that with the impact of funding cuts and the cuts in staff, together with the numbers going up, it is going to be a very difficult period.

Peter Matthews asked how this year relates to other years and Chili said that it is the worst he has seen.

3.
Update on Haverhill Space & Lawrence RFP

Chili reported that the Haverhill space is under build-out and that DCS, staff and managers have reviewed the site and like the location.  The landlord has been receptive to our requests and Amy went up and selected carpeting and paint.  There is a waiting period for Verizon to complete their work but Joe Bevilacqua, Jr. is going to work to get them in there asap.  Chili said that we are looking to confirm the date for the move and will then get bids from movers.
Amy Weatherbee reported that the Lawrence RFP was advertised in the Central Register and local newspaper.  It will be published two more times.  We came up with a list of developers in the area and sent out 13 copies of the RFP.  October 17th is the due date, with plans to do site visits that next week and come back to the Planning Committee at the October 22nd meeting with a recommendation.

This was a consolidated RFP which allowed for some flexibility.  We have extensions on current leases until 12/30/08 and are hopeful that we get viable bids.

4.
Update on High Performing WIB Initiative
Fred explained that the Commonwealth put forth this initiative to increase the effectiveness of local WIBs.  Eventually all WIBs will have to reach a level of certification.  Half of the WIBs applied in this first round in September.  We are going for the second round submission some time in late January and have hired a consultant.  We have had a Strategic Planning Advisory Board meeting last week and are focusing on two critical industries; individual health care and manufacturing.  We will also be looking at life sciences as an emerging industry.  There will be a focus group meeting next week on health care with members of hospitals, long term care facilities, NECC and Cambridge College participating to see what companies need and what educators need to provide to prepare to meet the needs of industry.
We are also convening a focus group on manufacturing drawing from manufacturers already on board through the WCTF on how to maintain a pipeline of youth to careers.

5.
Update on Workforce Competitiveness Trust Fund
Augustine Ambe reported on the Workforce Competitiveness Trust Fund.  He said that they will be having their fourth advisory board meeting and that the training providers always participate.  He said that 204 workers have been trained to date and 117 are in progress.  We are at 139% of the enrolled program goal.  He did note that the number of participants receiving a wage increase or promotion may appear to be low but that employers have indicated that they will be doing reviews quarterly.
Fred Carberry said that almost all measures were ahead of plan and we have asked NECC if worker training could count toward a degree or credentialing.

6.
Update on ECCLI Grant
Betty said that the ECCLI grant is winding down.  We have worked with five long term care facilities and two home health organizations.  Julie Ward is assisting Betty in analyzing the data.  It was reported that they found that older workers had a better work ethic and they were concerned with turnover.  Betty also said that job satisfaction was higher at organizations that had structured career lattices.  She will be presenting the complete findings when the report is finalized.
7.
Update on Youth Program
Fred reported that with the loss of Chris Shannon, Youth Program Manager, Corina Ossers has been helpful in keeping the thread of continuity with the data base and reporting.  Because we are a small staff, the loss of one person makes an impact.  We are currently interviewing and Fred said that he is hopeful to have a candidate selected by next week.
Fred then said that the Annual Meeting is coming up on October 28th.  Officers are elected annually and according to the bylaws cannot serve more than two consecutive terms in office.  Pedro Arce, Chair/President, and Joe Bevilacqua, Clerk are completing their second terms.  Fred said that Pedro has said that he would be happy to continue on based on the will of the Mayor and Planning Committee.

Mike Sweeney said that the Mayor is looking for somebody new now that Pedro has completed his term.  He is seeking more private sector involvement during this critical time for the WIB.  Mr. Sweeney did say that the Mayor would of course accept recommendations from the board.

Mike Lynch said that it is important that the person being recommended take a look at the commitment and be active.

Fred said that there is a Nominating Committee meeting scheduled for October 7th.  Mike Sweeney said that the Mayor would have a name for that meeting and that a notice would go to board members prior to the Annual Meeting October 28th.

Fred then spoke about upcoming job fairs and cited the Autumn Job Fair in Newburyport and the Veteran’s Job Fair in November.  Chili said that Dana Bowman would be speaking at the Veteran’s Job Fair.
Fred also mentioned the Mass WIB’s Quarterly Board Meeting which will be taking place on Sept. 25th.

Peter Matthews asked if the Career Center refers clients to other agencies for services and Chick LoPiano said that they have an MOU with the Career Center and get referrals from them.

8.
Adjourn
Having no further business Mike Sweeney made a motion to adjourn the meeting seconded by Chick LoPiano.  Motion passed and the meeting adjourned.
Respectfully submitted,
Mary Kivell

Recorder
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